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Minutes of September 11, 2007


Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

September 11, 2007

The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, September 11, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall. The meeting was held on the second Tuesday instead of the first Tuesday due to Labor Day. (The meeting was preceded by a 7:00 p.m. slide presentation on conditions in parks and open space, prepared by Mr. Wilson.)
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mrs. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.

Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  
Calendar Additions:
Mr. Wilson:
By-Laws Committee, Monday, Sept. 17 at 2:00 p.m.

Mr. Viola:
Property Maintenance Committee, Friday, Sept. 28 at 1:00 p.m.

Mr. Alfree:
Property Development Committee, Monday, Oct. 1 at 4:30 p.m.

The minutes from the June 5, 2007 meeting were approved with a request to clarify the meaning of the word “jibes” in the sentence [The Wittig Group claims] “that this jibes with where DelDOT prefers the new road to be.”  The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

AT&T Hut -- DuPont Highway

An environmental assessment of the property was conducted by BrightFields Inc., with the finding that there is “no evidence of recognized (negative) environmental conditions.”  The next step is to decide whether to require AT&T to demolish the structure.  However, Mr. Alfree received a call expressing interest in leasing the building, so the demolition issue will be delayed until the inquiry is explored. 

Getty Station
The filling station at 905 E. Basin Road will be switching from Getty to Lukoil for its petroleum supplier. Lukoil’s consulting engineers have contacted the City about storage tanks and pumps, and have contacted the Trustees about signage changes in conjunction with the rebranding.  A schematic of the proposed signage was shown.  Motion was made and passed to allow Lukoil to install new signage per the plans submitted.
Little League
Mr. Taylor said he has the lease completed and will convey it to Mr. Gebhart. Lease includes a clause that we could relocate fields within the complex should Trust wish to develop part of the property at a later date.
Centerpoint/Amazon

McConnell Development Inc., tenant of the ground lease at 700 Frenchtown Road, desires to refinance its mortgage and has requested that the Trustees sign a Landlord Subordination and Waiver (“Landlord’s consent”) indicating that the mortgage is in place but is not subordinate to our fee interest in the property. Mr. Taylor explained that McConnell/PNC presented a form not acceptable to us, but that we have proposed substitute wording that we have used historically when other major tenants have refinanced.  Motion was made and passed to execute the waiver as revised.  Also, an appraisal was conducted in August of the subject property, in anticipation of the January 1, 2008 rental increase.  Per the terms of the lease, the appraisal and determination of the new market rent ($280,500 per year for the next five-year term) has been conveyed to McConnell in writing by Express Mail. Tenant has 30 days from receipt to object to this determination.    
Two additional real estate agenda items will be reserved for Executive Session.

OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart – No report.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Viola reporting.

A continuing leakage problem at the New Library roof seems to be caused by buckling of the seams in the gutter area, possibly because copper drainage pans are fastened down and not able to expand and contract with temperature. This issue has been reviewed and will be monitored by a roofing consultant recommended by Buck Simpers. The contractor (Pollinger) will remove and replace the copper gutter appropriately. Mr. Viola has asked Pollinger to expedite this work. 
Mr. Taylor is preparing a Hold Harmless agreement which will allow Eric Mayer to follow up on his offer to clear and maintain the overgrowth at the old Abex property.

Two proposals have been received including options to repair and/or replace the damaged Medical Center roof.  Both contractors said the existing rubber roof was not badly damaged, but has probably reached the end of its useful life after 20 years. The estimates are in the neighborhood of $40,000. Committee is gathering additional details but will probably recommend complete replacement rather than repair.
Mr. Viola and Mr. Wilson have investigated the history and circumstances surrounding the installation of a concrete pad and the private purchase of two granite benches for the area along the River bank at the east end of Chestnut St. There may have been some confusion about ownership of the land in question.  At any rate, the parties involved have been advised to contact the Trust with a formal request before any further action is taken.  It was agreed that for fairness there should be a clear policy established before setting a precedent by allowing any benches.  Mr. Taylor cautioned that any such installation should not be named or engraved as a memorial, as that could create problems down the road when repair and replacement is needed.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting. 
Mr. Gambacorta stated that the Committee is exploring paying off the Wilmington Trust loan which was initiated in 1998 for the Dialysis Center.  Wilmington Trust is currently charging 8 ¾ % and will not negotiate.  PNC Bank has offered 7 ½ %, and Artisans has offered 7 ¾ %. The payoff figure would be under $400,000. Mr. Gambacorta moved to pay off the loan using Trust funds.  Motion passed, with one not voting.  We currently have $130,000 in three ready access CD’s.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Quillen reporting.

The Committee presented a recommendation to declare the vacancy for Mrs. Banks’ seat (the last Board vacancy), and to approve a proposed election calendar culminating in an election on November 10 with a December 8 date for a run-off, if needed.  Motion to declare vacancy and approve the proposed calendar made and passed. The filing fee will remain at $100, nonrefundable.  Mr. Quillen also announced that a recommended change in By-Laws regarding the voter registration period would be mailed to Trustees ten days prior to the October meeting.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

New Castle Public Library recently incorporated as a nonprofit 501(c)(3) entity.  Therefore, that is the body that should execute the architect’s contract for the renovation and expansion.  The Trust should now draft formal documents indicating that we are leasing the building to NCPL.

Mr. Viola asked for support for the October 13th Kitchen-Garden Tour and fundraiser, and for the preview party on October 12 at the Lesley Manor. These events are sponsored by the Friends of the Library and proceeds will go to the capital campaign.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Wilson reporting for Ms. Fiske.

The pre-meeting slide presentation and commentary represented the Committee report.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

Committee will meet Sept. 17 and finalize proposed By-Law changes.

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No report.

OTHER COMMITTEES – No reports.
COMMUNICATIONS

· Letter from Margaret Hassert and report from the Scholarship Committee, including two requests: ability to carry over funds across budget years; and, availability of Wilmington College scholarships.  Mr. Alfree will respond.
· Spallco and Burger King have had a heated ongoing dispute, verbal and written, regarding maintenance of a shared sewer force-main/pump facility.  Mr. Taylor sent both tenants a letter outlining alternatives to resolve the problem.
· Letter from Alcoholic Beverage Commissioner requesting comments re granting of liquor license for Prince Restaurant.
· Letter from State Dept. of Elections re availability of Fire House for 2008 presidential primary and state primary and general elections.

· Thank you letter from “annual Battery Park Friends Tennis Tournament” for use of courts.
· Communications from Roger Akin, Esq., and Andy Taylor re Penn Valley Park transaction and recording of deed.  Trustees will send a final letter to Mayor and Council advising of completion.
OTHER MATTERS
Riverbend Project/Parkway:  Mr. Alfree visited the site Sept. 10 with Chip Patterson of Municipal Services.  It appears that an emergency access road through Trust property toward Dobbinsville is being constructed without permission.  Also, the high elevation of the entry road to the development has caused potential drainage problems which may interfere with the utilities easement.   Mr. Alfree moved to have Mr. Taylor draft a letter to Parkway instructing them to stop work on Trustee property until certain issues are resolved. Letter will include these points: the Trust has not given permission for work on its lands; a meeting should be held with Municipal Services and others to discuss easement concerns; and that if work proceeds without the proper permissions or is not in accord with approved plans and specifications, Parkway will be financially responsible for correcting it.
Banks Building:  reserved for Executive Session.
Bellanca Field:  Mr. Viola made a motion to grant a 50-year preservation easement required by the National Park Service as outlined in supporting documentation previously mailed to the Trustees.  This period coincides with the term of the lease.  Motion passed.
Mr. Alfree moved to adjourn and go into Executive Session to discuss three real estate matters; motion passed.
Following the Executive Session, the meeting was again called to order.
Mr. Alfree moved to approve assignment of the Vari/706 Investments lease of the 141 Shoppes to the Korean Baptist Church, guaranteed by Vari for 15 years, based on the parameters outlined in Mr. Taylor’s email of Sept. 7, 2007.  Mr. Appleby seconded.  Motion passed.
Mr. Wilson moved to put all negotiations with Diamond State Management (Walgreen’s) on hold until a review of comprehensive plan goals for the parcel is conducted.  Mr. Castagno seconded.  On discussion, Mr. Alfree recommended revising the motion to include a time limit. Motion was restated as above, inserting “… on hold until the November 5th Trustees meeting while a review…” . Motion seconded by Mr. Castagno, and passed with one nay.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:55 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
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